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                        Waco, Texas    16 November 2010                                                        
Thank you for this opportunity to share information about the Talking Book Program.

This special edition of our newsletter provides basic information about the program and contact information for future reference. We encourage you to share this information with people who may want to enroll in the Talking Book Program.

_________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

The Talking Book Program

The Talking Book Program (TBP) is a free library service that provides reading materials and playback equipment to eligible Texans who are unable to read standard print due to a visual or physical disability. 

TBP currently has 80,000 book titles and 46 magazines available. TBP sends books and magazines to patrons by the U.S. Postal Service.  These books and magazines come in various formats including: recordings on digital cartridges and cassettes, Braille, and large print. 
In addition to receiving books and magazines by mail, TBP’s patrons may also download a book or magazine to their computer, unzip the files, transfer the book or magazine to a blank cartridge or thumb drive, and play it on the TBP’s player. 

Books and magazines are available in English and Spanish. 

TBP is a division of the Texas State Library and Archives Commission and a regional library within the network of the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped (NLS), a division of the Library of Congress. 

TBP has always been a part of the State Library and traces its origin to 1918, when the Texas Legislature appropriated $1,000 to purchase raised lettering books for the blind. 

When the Library of Congress established the NLS in 1931, Texas was among the first states to join the network. 

Originally, the NLS only served blind adults, but over time, has expanded its services to include children in 1952.

By law, veterans receive priority service.
For more information, you may call the Talking Book Program toll-free 1-800-252-9605or 463-5458 in Austin, or click onto the Web site:  www.TexasTalkingBooks.org
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A TBP staff member in the 1940s consults the card catalog. In 1940, the TBP had 1,119  boxes of books on phonograph records and served 480 patrons.  

TBP moved from the Capitol’s basement in 1961 to the Lorenzo de Zavala State Archives and Library Building.

TBP now serves 18,000 patrons. In the fiscal year ending August 31, 2010, TBP        

           (From the Texas State Library and Archives Commission files.)
    circulated 917,816 books and magazines.
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(National Library Service Business Plan, 2006. Retrieved 23 January 2009 at www.loc.gov/nls/businessplan/playerdescription)

Books may be downloaded to a patron’s computer or transferred to a cartridge or thumb drive and played on the digital player shown above. TBP began offering digital books on a flash memory card in August of 2009. All books fit onto one cartridge as shown in the open container and played in the digital machine shown on the left. 

Many Kinds of People Use the Talking Book Program.

· A college student who is blind downloads novels to read for an English class.

· A woman who has an injured shoulder and can’t hold a book reads recorded books of historical romances.

· A father who is blind uses Braille books to read fairy tales to his young child.

· A retired man with low vision reads westerns in large print.

· A fourth grader who is blind reads adventure stories in Braille books.

TBP serves approximately 18,000 patrons annually all across the state. About

354,000 more Texans are eligible for the TBP – more than one in ten of us. 

Demographic data offer some details about the TBP patrons. 

· 52% are over 65 years old




· 48 are more than 100 years old




· 5% have physical disabilities


· 83% are blind or have serious visual impairments

· 11% have learning disabilities

· 7% are veterans

Reader Services

TBP staff operates a call center offering direct contact with TBP patrons via a toll-free telephone, 1-800-252-9605, or 463-5458 in Austin. During the last fiscal year, Reader Consultants answered 64,737 calls offering patrons help in various ways including: 


· Choosing a book

· Setting up and maintaining accounts

· Understanding loan policies and practices

· Consulting on how to use playback machines

· Referring materials not carried by TBP, such as newspapers, textbooks, and specialized religious publications.

The call center is open form 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday though Friday (except holidays). Some of the staff are bilingual and are available to assist patrons who speak Spanish. Librarians are available to assist with reader’s advisory, reference searches, and information referral.

Disability Information and Referral Center

TBP’s Disability Information and Referral Center (DIRC) offers information and materials on disability and health topics. The DIRC services are available to anyone, not just TBP patrons. Some materials are available for loan. Information documents from various organizations also are available for distribution. During the last fiscal year, the DIRC answered 1,023 requests and sent out materials to 459 people. The DIRC reference librarian also researches and produces reference guides on various topics affecting patrons and their families. Recent reference guide topics include:

· Assistive technology

· Adaptive living aids, including guide dogs

· Eye diseases and conditions affecting vision

· Braille instruction and supplies

· Education and rehabilitation

Circulation and Machine Lending Services

On an average weekday, Circulation staff handles between 8,000 and 10,000 items in the incoming and outgoing mail. In the fiscal year that ended on August 31, 2010, TBP circulated 917,816 books and magazines. Machine Lending Services staff maintains and lends play back equipment to patrons. 
Collections
TBP has its own collections department. TBP supplements the national collection of Braille and recordings with a large print collection. Collections librarians research, select, and acquire books in large print as well as recommend books for the studio volunteers to record. Collections staff also administers TBP’s participation in a national interlibrary loan network. Whenever TBP studio volunteers produce a book in Spanish, master copies automatically are sent to participating network libraries to supplement their own Spanish materials. Currently, thirteen libraries in the NLS network receive recorded Spanish books from Texas.

Recording Studio and Production Services

The NLS contracts with professional narrators to record books and magazines, It also provides materials in Braille. TBP records books and magazines of a regional interest to supplement the national collection. Recordings are done in both English and Spanish languages. TBP follows the same rigorous standards of recording and quality assurance that NLS uses.

In the last fiscal year volunteers recorded 35 books. TBP volunteers in Austin also record Texas Highways and Texas Parks and Wildlife. TBP has a cooperative agreement with a volunteer studio in Midland. Volunteers in Midland record books and Texas Monthly.
All studio recordings, with annotations, are listed in the Spotlight on Texas bibliographies produced by the studio. The bibliographies may be read on the TBP Web site: www.TexasTalkingBooks.org
Public Awareness and Outreach 
TBP’s Public Awareness and Outreach (PAO) Coordinator travels all across Texas speaking to various groups and participating in conferences and exhibits. Attracting new patrons to the program is the primary goal of public outreach, so most outreach activities focus on “service provider” groups that are in contact with people who are eligible for TBP. These groups include medical and health providers, librarians, county extension agents, social workers, senior services providers, and schools. During the last fiscal year, the PAO had contact with 10,872 people in 236 organizations.
The PAO also keeps current patrons up to date on TBP services and activities through TBP’s quarterly newsletter published in both English and Spanish.

For more information, you may call the Talking Book Program toll-free 1-800-252-9605

or 463-5458 in Austin, or click onto the Web site:  www.TexasTalkingBooks.org
